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Ninth Annual Audubon Film Festival  

Wednesday, June 19 

Alfred Hitchcock’s 

The Birds  
6:30 p.m. Social—7 p.m. Program 

 

Do you remember when you first saw The Birds?  This year we’ve 

decided to take a walk down memory lane to revisit one of Alfred 

Hitchcock’s iconic thrillers.  It’s a chilling portrayal of what can hap-

pen when Hollywood decides to sic nature on us in order to generate a 

little excitement.  The Birds, in its day as frightening and nightmare-

producing a movie as Jaws was for a later generation, is our theme-

appropriate film for this year’s Audubon Film Festival.  As befits this 

somewhat “campy” movie, please be prepared to squirm and squeal in 

good-natured fun.  Don’t worry—there’s safety in numbers,      

 we think! 

 

B u e n a  V i s t a  A u d u b o n  S o c i e t y  
           2 5  Y e a r s  o f  N a t u r e  E d u c a t i o n  

Jón Baldur Hlíðberg 

Lagoon Flyer 

Annual Meeting  
The BVAS Annual Meeting (a 15-minute affair) will be 

held at the Nature Center on Wednesday, June 19, at 7 

p.m., just prior to the showing of Alfred Hitchcock’s clas-

sic avian thriller, The Birds.  The BVAS bylaws call for a 

meeting to be held in June for the election of directors and 

officers, as well as any other special reports or issues for 

consideration by the general membership.   

Officer Nominations—Dave Billings (President), Dennis 

Huckabay (Vice-President), Kathy Billings (Secretary), 

and Sandy McMullen (Treasurer), have all agreed to stand 

for reelection to their positions for the coming year.   

New Director Nominations—With one exception, all  

current directors have agreed to serve on the Board for 

another year.  Terry Hunefeld has given up his  

 

position on the BVAS Board following his move to 

Borrego Springs earlier this year, and his helpful guidance 

on the board will definitely be missed.  (See article on P. 

2.)  We are pleased to announce that two active members 

have either agreed to join or expressed interest in a posi-

tion on the Board next year.  (Find out who at our June 

meeting!)  If you think you might be interested or know 

someone you’d like to recommend for a position on the 

BVAS Board, please contact Dave Billings or Dennis 

Huckabay.  (See phone # listings on Page 4.) 

Similarly, if you’d like to volunteer at the Nature Center or 

serve on one of the chapter’s special committees, please 

call our Volunteer Chairperson, Bob Crowell (760-207-

3884).  Bob will be happy to go over the many volunteer 

opportunities and discuss your possible areas of interest.  

BVAS committees and current chairs are listed on P. 4.   

I should tell you that due to the possibility of lingering night-

mares following the showing of my film, the good folks at BVAS 

have chosen to forego general meetings in July and August.  
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Filling A Funding Shortfall 

Celebrating Our Nature Center 
 

In 1987, the City of Oceanside thought it had eve-

rything in place to begin construction of the Na-

ture Center.  Major funding was secured from the 

State and Oceanside was prepared to contribute project management 

services and additional departmental contributions to the project.  A 

joint coastal development permit was issued to the City and BVAS, 

design plans and bid documents were completed, and the project was 

now out for bid.  When the bids were opened, however, the lowest bid 

was well above the amount of funds on hand.  And that didn’t include 

extra money that would be needed for contingencies or to construct 

exhibits, acquire display items, and provide the maintenance equip-

ment and supplies needed for public occupancy.  BVAS launched a 

fundraising campaign to cover the shortfall with contributions from 

members and friends, and the bid was awarded.  A short time later, 

dignitaries and BVAS members gathered to celebrate the ground-

breaking for the new Nature Center.  Construction had begun!   

Hurry—We’re Filling Up Fast! 

Summer Nature Camp 
The very popular BVAS Summer Nature Camp is now 

accepting applications for its June sessions.  We’ll learn all 

about the lagoon, from the days of its 

early inhabitants to the present day 

natural world of plants and animals.  

The camp will feature stories, songs, 

crafts, and walks along the lagoon 

trail.  We’ll catch bugs, examine things 

with our magnifying glasses, and even 

have some live animals for the kids to 

visit up close.  This is a great way to 

start off the summer.  It’s all about ex-

ploration, discovery, and fun! 

Our first week (June 17-21) will be for 

children who are ready to enter 

grades 1-3.  The next week (June 

24-28) is designed to cover a wider 

age group, and will be for children 

ready to enter grades 1 through 5.  

We’re sorry, but the level of activi-

ties planned require that all camp-

ers will need to have already fin-

ished kindergarten.  Each week-

long session will run from Monday 

through Friday, 9 a.m. to noon.   

The cost is $110 per camper per session.  A membership in 

BVAS is not necessary to enroll your child in Summer Na-

ture Camp.  Camp applications can be picked up and 

turned in at the Nature Center.  Forms are also available on 

the BVAS Facebook page and the BVAS website 

(www.bvaudubon.org).   

Get summer off to a great start! 

 

Save the Month! 
We’re planning big things in September to 

formally celebrate the 25th Anniversary of the 

BVAS Nature Center.  Several special events 

will take place over the course of the month.  

We’ll have an evening gala with live music, 

entertainment, food, and beverages.  Joey’s 

and Johnny’s Clubhouse will feature a kid-

oriented Nature Center Birthday Party with 

entertainment, cake, ice cream, and take-

home prizes.  Our annual volunteer luncheon 

in October will pay special homage to our 

Nature Center founders—early volunteers 

whose hard work set the stage for these last 

25 years of nature education at the Center.  

Save some time for our big celebration this 

fall.  Event dates and details will be an-

nounced  in our September newsletter. 

Green Day in Oceanside 
BVAS had a lot of fun at its booth during  

Oceanside’s Green Day environmental aware-

ness event in April.  Pepe, our striped skunk 

specimen, looked so alive that young visitors 

to the booth would only pet him on a dare.    

Volunteer Mitzi Sum-

mers is shown here 

with Hooty the owl, 

another popular BVAS 

mounted ambassa-

dor—making new 

friends for BVAS.       

Along the nature trail, 

looking west toward the 

construction site of the 

Nature Center.   —1987    
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Whelan Lake Bird Walk 

with John Haddock 

First Saturday of Each Month—8 a.m. 

June 1, July 6, August 3 

Whelan Lake is a protected bird reserve with a freshwater lake, 

riparian-edge habitat, grass-covered hillsides, and an oak grove.  

The varied habitat results in a nice assortment of bird species in all 

seasons.  It is especially noted for its wintering duck populations 

and interesting sightings during fall and spring migrations.  

Directions:  I-5 to Hwy. 76 East, turn left at Douglas Dr., continue 

to the light at North River Rd., go left on North River Rd.  Pass 

through the entrance gate and follow the signs 

to the lake.  Bring a sack lunch to enjoy at the 

picnic tables after your walk.                 

Leader:  John Haddock, 760-941-7824.   

Basic Birding Class and             

Buena Vista Lagoon Bird Count 

with  Joan Fountain and Tom Troy  

Last Saturday of Each Month—8 a.m. 

June 29, July 27, August 31 

Join the BVAS fledgling birders for our basic 

birding class and bird count at Buena Vista 

Lagoon each month.  Everyone is invited to 

join the class for some informal, no-pressure 

birding and lots of friendly tips.  We’ll meet at 

the Nature Center at 8 a.m. and then caravan 

around the lagoon to a series of selected stops 

to observe birds, discuss bird behavior, and 

record the number of species we see.  

Directions:  Meet at the Nature Center parking lot, 2202 

South Coast Hwy., Oceanside.   

Leaders:  Joan Fountain, 760-729-1379.                              

Tom  Troy, 760-420-7328.  

Summer Birding and Upcoming Tours 

Palomar Mountain State Park Walk 

with Steve Brad 

Sunday, June 9—8 a.m. 

Join us as we visit the pine and oak forests, grassland meadows, 

and streamside habitat of Palomar Mountain in search of San Die-

go’s montane  birds.  We’ll be looking for purple martins, olive-

sided flycatchers, western wood pewees, vireos, nuthatches, chick-

adees, Stellar’s jays, woodpeckers, and more.  The mountain wild 

flowers and flowering shrubs will also be in good season.   

Directions:  From I-5, take I-76 east 38 miles.  Left on South 

Grade Rd./Palomar Mountain Rd.;  left on South Grade Rd.; left 

on State Park Rd.  Enter Park, and meet in picnic area just past the 

entrance.  Entrance fee:  $6.  Bring a sack lunch for after our walk. 

Car poolers:  Meet at BVAS Nature Center at 6:30 a.m. 

Leader:  Steve Brad, stevebrad1@earthlink.net;                                                

760-633-1639;  Cell phone (on day of trip):  760-274-5256. 

Two spots still open on this exciting trip! 

Woodpecker Wonderland 
July 8-12 

Birding in the Oregon Cascades  

with woodpecker specialist             

Steve Shunk 

Join BVAS and Paradise Birding on this 5-

day tour to the eastern slope of Oregon’s 

Cascade Mountains.  We’ll experience as 

many as 11 species of nesting woodpeckers, 175 other 

breeding bird species, and some of the most spectacular 

scenery in the U.S. 

Trip fee of  $1,100 covers everything except air travel. 

For more info and reservations, contact Steve Shunk at 

Paradise Birding: 541-408-1753.   

Summer Pelagic Birding 
with BVAS  

Sun., June 16—12-Hour Pelagic Bird Trip—Join BVAS and 

a crew of expert pelagic birding guides on a 12-hour Father’s 

Day cruise out to the 9-Mile and 30-Mile Banks, staying mostly 

within San Diego County waters.  Our May trip to this area had 

a black-footed albatross circling the boat! 

Mon.-Wed., Aug. 12-14—Mid-week 56-Hour Pelagic Bird 

Trip—Our mid-summer, mid-week, 2-night pelagic trip takes 

us out to where the big boys bird.  We’ll be doing serious bird-

ing for very special birds as we cruise beyond the outer banks.   

Early Bird registrants get significant discounts on all 

BVAS pelagic trips on the Grande.  For reservations, call 

Point Loma Sportfishing Landing at 619-223-0627.   

Other Pelagic Birding Opportunities 
Searcher Natural History Tours is offering two Wildlife 

Weekend pelagic trips out of San Diego this summer.  The 

overnight trips are scheduled for June 21-23, and July 11-13.  

Call the Searcher Natural History Tours at 619-226-2403 for 

more information and reservations. 

Sea and Sage Audubon is sponsoring a        

6-hour pelagic birding trip out of Dana Point 

Harbor on July 13.  Call 949-291-7963 for 

more information and reservations.    
 

For detailed information on all pelagic birding trips 

out of San Diego and other Southern California 

ports, log on to the BVAS pelagic birding website 

at:  www.socalbirding.com. 
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 BVAS OFFICERS, BOARD*, AND CHAIRS 

Hours: 

Tuesday-Saturday — 

            10 a.m.-4 p.m.  

Sunday—1 p.m.-4 p.m. 
 

Closed Monday 

BVAS Website: 

www.bvaudubon.org 

Pelagic Birding Website: 

www.socalbirding.com 

E-mail:                  

bvaudubon@sbcglobal.net 

Mailing Address: 

P.O. Box 480  

Oceanside, CA   92049 
 

Phone:  760-439-2473 

Location:   

2202 South Coast  Hwy. 

Oceanside, CA   

(East side of street on  

north shore of lagoon)  

President Dave Billings*                           760-753-7925  

Vice-President            Dennis Huckabay*  760-757-6437  

Secretary Kathy Billings* 760-753-7925 

Treasurer               Sandy McMullen*  760-944-5690 

Audubon Adventures    Ruth Gransbury                         760-729-2240 

Board Member              Jacques Domercq*                    760-583-1961             

Center Manager            Annette Schneider                      760-945-8891      

Christmas Bird Count   Terry Hunefeld                          760-908-3453                        

Conservation Co-Chair  Danny DiMento*                      858-688-6891             

Conservation Co-Chair Joan Herskowitz*                      760-942-5167 

Circulation                     Lisa Hart                                   760-945-9601                           

Education Co-Chair      Carol Riker 

                   E-mail:  carol.riker25@gmail.com        

Education Co-Chair      Ellen Kindsvater                                  

Facilities/Exhibits Danny DiMento* 858-688-6891 

Field Trips             Andy Brumbaugh                760-434-3334 

Field Trip Leader Steve Brad* 760-633-1639    

Gift Shop                       Rosalyn Dong                           760-806-1430 

 Library                          C. J. DiMento  760-231-9096 

Membership                  Harvey Hart*                             760-945-9601 

Native Plant Club          Joan Bockman*                         760-433-9401 

Native Plant Garden Joan Bockman* 760-433-9401 

Nature Storytime           Mary Ellen Marquand               760-918-6622 

Newsletter Editor         Andy Mauro*      E-mail:  akamauro@cox.net 

Pelagic Birding             Website:                      www.socalbirding.com     

Programs                       Dennis Huckabay*                    760-757-6437          

Publicity                        Kelly Deveney*                         760-721-2441                           

Ruddy Duck Club         Kelly Deveney*                         760-721-2441 

Volunteers                     Bob Crowell*                            760-207-3884   

Webmaster                    Larry Spann      E-mail:  larry@spannweb.net                                                 

Summer Fun at the Center 
Parents and their fun-loving children are invited to visit 

the Nature Center throughout the summer.  Families can 

explore all the exhibits and “hands-on” nature finds, curl 

up on the beanbags with a children’s book, go on a nature 

treasure hunt, take a “scent walk” along the trail, or make 

up their own fun at the Nature Center.  Joey’s and John-

ny’s Clubhouse will also be in session on the third Sun-

days in June, July, and August from 1-4 p.m. (See P. 5.)    

Have a Happy Summer!  
Preschool Nature Storytime  

Will Return in September. 

May Open House 
 

Line dancing at the   

Teddy Bear’s Picnic 

during the May Open 

House at the Nature 

Center. Priceless! 

Trading It in for a Bigger Beach 

Pelagic Birder Seeks His Desert Oasis 
Terry Hunefeld has 

pulled up his coastal 

North County anchor and 

sailed off to Borrego 

Springs.  We’ll all miss 

his big smile and bound-

less enthusiasm.  The 

move  came as a bit of a 

shock to all his friends, since he is the person largely re-

sponsible for making pelagic birding boat trips out of San 

Diego a popular, productive, and affordable experience.  

Almost totally on his own, Terry has organized and run 

multiple pelagic birding trips over the last seven or eight 

years.  He also set up and maintained SoCalBirding, the 

chapter’s highly informative pelagic birding website 

(www.socalbirding.com).  Because of Terry’s hard work 

and generosity, pelagic bird trips have contributed over 

$20,000 to the BVAS budget over the last few years! 

Terry is one of those who doesn’t easily sit still.  In retro-

spect, this move to a totally new environment appears 

quite in keeping with his zest for new challenges and ex-

periences.  It also meshes nicely with an agenda that 

looks to include more family time and travel.   

We all wish Terry the very best in relaxed living at his 

new desert digs.  We wouldn’t be totally surprised, how-

ever, to see the launch of an expansive new website at 

some point extoling the wonders of desert birding.  

Thank you, Terry, for all you’ve done for BVAS.  


